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Chairman’s Report Spring 2015 

As the time draws near to the end of my current three year term of office as Chairman of the Old St Mellons Community 

Council, it seems appropriate to reflect on what has been achieved during the last three years and consider the direction the 

community council will take in the years to come. 
 

The community council is an elected body of nine councillors, all of whom have been elected by ballot in council elections. 

Members who stand for election have an interest in the community in which they live and share a desire to protect and im-

prove its environment. Their services are freely given, with no remuneration received. In the 20 years that I have been a 

councillor I have been honoured to serve on the community council with some councillors who made an outstanding contribu-

tion to the life of this area. The late Mrs Vera Booth, John Swatridge and Michael Boyce gave exceptional service to the com-

munity during their time on the council and I shall remember  working  with them with affection and respect. 
 

The demands on community councils have changed considerably in the last twenty years or so and the pace of change has 

accelerated in the last three years. Community councils are the lowest tier of government. They receive a ‘precept’ which is 

charged to all households within their administrative boundaries, based on council tax bands. The precept is collected by 

Cardiff Council and passed to the community councils to administer. Community Councils provide services which the larger 

authority, Cardiff Council, is unwilling or unable to provide.  Old St Mellons Community Council owns and manages the Vil-

lage Hall, Ty’r Winch Road Playing Fields which now has Queen Elizabeth 11 Jubilee status and its burial ground at St 

Edeyrn’s Church. We have a website where local information is regularly published along with all agendas, minutes and fi-

nancial information of the community council. We have a part-time Clerk who deals with the administrative business of the 

council and a part-time Responsible Finance Officer who looks after all financial business. 
 

I am very proud that during my time as Chairman, our financial position has become healthy with balanced budgets. Out-

standing debts have been cleared and we have not needed to raise the precept at all in the last three years through sound 

control of our  finances. 
 

2014 was the centenary of World War One. Old St Mellons took part in ‘Wales Remembers’ programme and we commemo-

rated the centenary of that terrible war with a special Civic Service at St Mellons Church. Caersalem Chapel members joined 

the procession to our listed War Memorial where a short wreath laying ceremony was held. The War Memorial had been 

completely refurbished in tribute to the local men who lost their lives in the two World Wars. A special exhibition was held in 

the Village Hall after the service. 
 

This year we are pleased to have overseen the complete refurbishment of the toilet facilities of the Village Hall achieved with 

a Biffa grant won by the Village Association. It is on our agenda to commence plans to upgrade kitchen and decoration of the 

Village Hall which is the hub of life in the village. If you wish to hire the hall facilities please check the website for availability 

and contact the Clerk. 
 

On Saturday July 11th we will be holding another Fields In Trust (FIT) Fun Day at Ty’r Winch Road Playing Field with lots of 

fun games and activities to enjoy. Come along with the family, bring a picnic and enjoy a healthy day of fun and games. 
 

In May our AGM will be held and a new Chairman elected. It has been my privilege to have led the council for the past three 

years but it is time to hand over the chain of office to a new Chairman who will lead the council through testing times ahead. 
 

Thank you, 

Councillor Dianne Rees JP, Chairman 

Old St Mellons Community Council 



OLD ST MELLONS VILLAGE ASSOCIATION 
 

VILLAGE HALL  Having secured a grant from a Landfill Communities Fund (the Biffa Award scheme) we are very 
proud to announce that we have been able to assist the Old St Mellons Community Council in providing new and very 
smart ladies and gents conveniences for the benefit of the community.  Our next project is to fund the partial refur-
bishment of the kitchen and upgrading of the doors of the Main Hall entrance. 
 
NEW MEMBERS  We strive to raise funds in the community to put back into the community and this takes time 
and effort but the rewards are fulfilling.  The raising of funds by way of putting on Quizzes, Dances, Comedy and Sing-
ing Acts leads to fun evenings/social gatherings.  Would you like to become part of our voluntary association bringing 
fresh ideas and enthusiasm for our future?  Let’s keep the village spirit alive and thriving.  Join us today and telephone 
Hilary Walkey Williams on 029 20916699 or email shwilliams@ntlworld.com. 

 

THE ENTERTAINERS 

Present a 
 

“COMEDY SHOWCASE” 
 

Two light-hearted plays  with a musical interlude 
 

Friday 15th and Saturday 16th May 2015   7.30 for 8.00pm 
at Old St Mellons Village Hall 

 
Tickets £6.00 to include supper  -  Licensed Bar available 

 
TICKET SALES AND INFORMATION: 

Pam Jenkins: 02920 404533 

Derek Stroud: 02920 259892 

 
hƭŘ {ǘΦ aŜƭƭƻƴǎ 9ƴǘŜǊǘŀƛƴŜǊǎ ƛǎ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ hƭŘ {ǘΦ aŜƭƭƻƴǎ ±ƛƭƭŀƎŜ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǝƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ŀǊŜ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ƻǳǘ ŦƻǊ 
ǇŜƻǇƭŜ ǿƘƻ ǿƛǎƘ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ǳǎ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ŎŀǇŀŎƛǘȅΣ ōŜ ƛǘ ƻƴ ǎǘŀƎŜΣ ƘŜƭǇƛƴƎ ōŀŎƪǎǘŀƎŜ ƻǊ ŀŘƳƛƴƛǎǘǊŀǝƻƴΦ  ²Ŝ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƧǳƴƛƻǊ 
ŎƘƻǊǳǎ ƻŦ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ŀƎŜ ŦǊƻƳ ŀǇǇǊƻȄΦ у ȅŜŀǊǎ ƻƭŘ ŀƴŘ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ǎŜƴƛƻǊ ŎƘƻǊǳǎ όŀƎŜ ƴƻ ōŀǊǊƛŜǊΗύ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ Ƴŀƴȅ 
ōǳŘŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜǎǇƛŀƴǎΦ   wŜƘŜŀǊǎŀƭǎ ŦƻǊ ƻǳǊ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ tŀƴǘƻƳƛƳŜ ǿƛƭƭ ŎƻƳƳŜƴŎŜ ƛƴ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ ΧΦhƘ ȅŜǎ ǘƘŜȅ ǿƛƭƭΗ 
 

²Ŝ ƳŜŜǘ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ±ƛƭƭŀƎŜ Iŀƭƭ ŜǾŜǊȅ ²ŜŘƴŜǎŘŀȅ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎ ŀǘ тΦолǇƳΣ ǎƻ ŎƻƳŜ ŀƭƻƴƎ ŀƴŘ Ƨƻƛƴ ǳǎΦ  
²Ŝ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ƴŜǿ ǘŀƭŜƴǘΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ  ōŜŜƴ  ŘƻƛƴƎ  ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎŦǳƭƭȅ  ŦƻǊ ƻǾŜǊ нр ȅŜŀǊǎΗ 

 

For further information then please  contact Derek Stroud on 02920 259892. 
 

 

FAMILY FUN DAY and BOULES 
 

Saturday 11th July - 1pm   
Annual Boules competition from 4.00pm      

bring a picnic to Tyõr Winch Rd Playing Fields for 
sports, games, sideshows, tennis, golf, Cardiff Devils!!! 
etcé...refreshments, ice cream, bar + annual Boules Competi-
tion 

 
         Volunteers to help on the day would be very, very welcome!! Please contact : 

       Rosemary James 02920 796845    or      Hilary Walkey-Williams 02920 916619 



        St Mellons Womenõs Institute  

 

 New members very welcome!  
      Summer programme now available 
              please contact Michelle, the president  
                                                   tel: 07817 512544     e.mail  m.michaelis@sky.com 

 
·   
 

 

 

    OLD ST MELLONS VILLAGE HALL   
    IMPROVEMENTS 
The Old St Mellons Village Hall is owned and run by the Old St Mellons 
Community Council, with a Hall Working Party (HWP) comprising of four 
Community Councillors. The HWP identified and recommended to the full 
Council areas within the Village Hall that could be improved upon for the 
benefit of hall users The improvement given greatest  priority was the 
refurbishment of the ladies and gents toilets. The HWP instigated and 
managed the whole project, which was to remodel the toilets to give a clean 
and bright finish and to make better use of the space available. To complete 
this project without using the community funded precept, it was necessary to 
find funding from elsewhere (which isn’t always possible) This was achieved 
by working in partnership with Old St Mellons Village Association and the 
Entertainers - they successfully applied to the Biffa Landfill Communities 

fund. Old St Mellons Community Council would like to thank OSMVA and the Entertainers for their assistance 
in gaining the grants to enable this project to go ahead. The toilet project is the first of a number of 
investment projects planned for the Village Hall. 
 
Please consider using the Village Hall for any functions you may have in the near future, thus supporting the 
Community Council in the running of this valuable community asset, 
 
The hall can be hired from as little as £8 an hour for residents and £12 an hour for non-residents. 
See the Council website for available dates.    www.oldstmellonscommunitycouncil.org.uk 
 
Old St Mellons Community Council normally meets on the second Thursday of each month at 7pm in the Village 
Hall—except August and December. See noticeboards and website for monthly agenda.  
All residents are welcome! Come along and find out what is happening in the community! Free WIFI!  

    Emily is St Mellons School Bard! 
On Friday 27th March 2015, the pupils of St Mellons Church in Wales Primary 
School celebrated their Eisteddfod with friends and family at Caersalem Baptist 
Church. 
Emily Davies, year 6, was chaired as Bard of the Eisteddfod. The poem she wrote 
impressed the judges because of its depth and understanding, as well as the ma-
ture use of language and phrasing. Emily wrote her poem after studying photo-
graphs taken during World War 2. She thought about the questions she would like 
to ask the people in the pictures and what responses they might give. The presen-
tation was made by Miss Marilyn Nurse in memory of Christopher Potter,  
an ex-pupil of the school. 

 

 



 

   Printed and published by A&N Pre-Press Ltd  Uniot 11,Waterside Business Park, Cardiff  CF3 2EQ on behalf of OSMCC. 

 

Old St Mellons  In Bloom Competition 
 

 TƘŜ hƭŘ {ǘΦ aŜƭƭƻƴǎ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ƛƴǾƛǘŜǎ  hƭŘ {ǘΦ aŜƭƭƻƴǎ ǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎ ǘƻ 
ǇŀǊǝŎƛǇŀǘŜ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊǎ hƭŘ {ǘΦ aŜƭƭƻƴǎ ƛƴ .ƭƻƻƳ ŎƻƳǇŜǝǝƻƴΦ 

 

¢ƘŜ wŜƎ /ǊŀōǘǊŜŜ wƻǎŜ .ƻǿƭ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘ ƻǾŜǊŀƭƭ ƎŀǊŘŜƴΦ 
 

 WǳŘƎƛƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ǘŀƪŜ ǇƭŀŎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǿŜŜƪ ŎƻƳƳŜƴŎƛƴƎ aƻƴŘŀȅ  моǘƘ Wǳƭȅ 
 

The presentation will be made at the Annual Vegetable Show on  
Saturday 5th September 2014, at the Village Hall starting at 1.00pm 
 

¢ƻ ŜƴǘŜǊ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ǎŜƴŘ ȅƻǳǊ ƴŀƳŜΣ ŀŘŘǊŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǘŜƭŜǇƘƻƴŜ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ǘƻΥ  
 

Clerk, Mrs N Evelyn-Gauci,  
   Lakeside, 393 Coed-y-Gores, Llanedeyrn, Cardiff. CF23 9NR   
   e.mail   clerk@oldstmellonscommunitycouncil.org.uk 

         

   Latest news re the St Edeyrn development – phase 1 
 

Following a ‘brave fight’ by the community of Old St Mellons, Persimmon Homes was finally granted permis-
sion, in principle, to build 1,020 homes etc. Now the finer detail to the plans is out to consultation and will be 
determined at a County Council planning meeting on Wednesday 13th May.  
Yesterday, 22nd April, the Community Council Chair and myself had a meeting with Persimmon Homes repre-
sentatives where we were given detailed plans of the first phase – these are now displayed in the Village 
Hall. 
 

Numerous points were raised – for example 
¶ development in 3 phases – phase 1 - 450 houses around Church Road area 
¶ housing styles - designs in keeping with agriculture/farm buildings – some wood cladding, stone facing 
¶ 25% to be 3 storey high next to circular spine road 
¶ proposed to build approx 100 dwellings per year  
¶ Church Road will be closed in 18mths – spine road, above farm, will then be in use. 
¶ phase 2 –houses and school between farm and M4 and riverside park 
¶ phase 3 – development closer to Cardiff Gate and St Julians 
¶ wider spine road could encourage speeding traffic 
¶ the only access for the whole development will cause heavy congestion at the ‘Asda’ roundabout 
¶ ‘Bus gates’ ie rising bollards and CCTV cameras bottom of Bridge Rd 
¶ street lighting will include low level, triggered by movement, lights 
¶ Health and Safety /Traffic Management ‘ensures’ all development traffic will access site via Asda 

roundabout and not through the village. 
 

As a Community Council covering this whole area we must now be mindful of the benefits this development 
could bring to the residents of Old St Mellons. Monies will be available of which we must have our fair share 
and plans are afoot to establish allotments and orchards.  The Community Council will make every effort to 
maximise these planning gains. 
 

Our Chair and County Councillor Dianne Rees will keep us updated with developments. 
Unfortunately, County Councillor Georgina Phillips had to give her apologies for this hastily convened meeting 
but as she sits on the County Council’s planning committee she will have first hand news of any developments 
and I am sure she will keep the Community Council informed. 
 

Should you require access to the Village Hall to view the phase 1 plans please contact me on 02920 796845 
 

Rosemary James MBE  - vice chair 





 
        






